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February 14, 2014
By Email: scliff@arb.ca.gov
Dr. Steven Cliff

Climate Change Program Evaluation Branch

California Air Resource Board

1001 I Street

Sacramento, California 95812Ms. Jessica Bede

Staff Lead, Coal Mine Methane Protocol
Re: 
NRG Energy Inc.’s Comments on
Potential Amendments to the California Cap on Greenhouse Gas Emissions and Market-Based Compliance Mechanisms – Discussion Draft dated January 31, 2014
Dear Dr. Cliff: 

NRG Energy Inc. (NRG) appreciates the opportunity to submit these comments in response to the discussion draft of potential amendments to the cap and trade regulation issued on January 31, 2014.  NRG’s comments focus on the amendments that address the “Annual Allocation Holding Account.” (Section 95831(a)(6)).
Impact of Annual Allocations on 3rd Party Providers of Energy Services

NRG operates a subsidiary that focuses on the provision of CHP services to third-parties.  As a third-party provider of CHP services, NRG typically finances, owns, and operates its projects.  That said, NRG takes pride in tailoring its offerings to the needs of its customers.

In its role as a third-party provider of CHP services, NRG sells thermal energy and/or electricity to its clients under a long-term Energy Services Agreement (ESA).  Such ESAs may have terms of 20 years or longer.  NRG may structure CHP development opportunities through typical taxable financing or tax-exempt financing where appropriate.

The ownership of CHP projects by NRG has numerous benefits for its existing and new customers. NRG’s customers can forego their own significant capital costs, while reducing annual energy costs. More importantly, NRG’s CHP solutions realize efficiencies that reduce overall air emissions, including greenhouse gases.  Reliability and professional management of NRG’s CHP facilities also benefit its customers.

Although NRG’s services can benefit any number of customers in California, NRG is concerned that the potential amendments would eliminate NRG’s ability to compete for those entities which received annual allocation allowances, in particular California universities and trade-exposed entities.

The potential amendments to Section 95831(a)(6) create a new form of holding account known as an “Annual Allocation Holding Account.”  Proposed Section 95831(a)(6)(B) states that, “Entities may transfer allowances from an annual allocation holding account only to their compliance account.”  Where previously NRG had understood that entities receiving annual allocations could assign such allowances to third-parties to cover emissions from third-party sources that benefit that entity, this change would prevent such assignments from occurring.  In effect, proposed Section 95831(a)(6)(B) would eliminate the ability of third-parties to provide services to entities receiving annual allocations of allowances.

Based on the foregoing, NRG urges ARB to level the playing field for third-party providers of combined heat and power (CHP), fuel cells and other forms of fuel efficient energy solutions.  Absent a change to correct this issue, NRG anticipates that it may have to exit the California market for the third-party provision of energy services. 

Should you have any questions regarding the foregoing, do not hesitate to contact me.







Very truly yours,







Sean P. Beatty
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